At A Public Meeting



            of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

                                 On Monday the 7th day of March, 2011

Roll Call:              Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor
                                                       George A. Woolsey, Councilman 

        

                                           Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                
       Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman    

        


       Ernest C. Bello, Jr., Councilman


Also Present:
       Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                
       James W. Osborne, Town Engineer




       Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                           Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:07 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

            The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE

The pledge of allegiance to the flag was led by James Presutti from Colden Park. 

Town Clerk Zarutskie said Diana Mc Kelvey, from Colden Park and Senator Kirwan Administrative Assistant passed away on Friday. He also asked everyone to remember Town Justice Jude Martini’s father Marco Martini who passed away this morning. 
3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA

There were no comments on tonight’s agenda

4.
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS


There were no comments on tonight’s agenda.

5.
RESOLUTION: Authorization for the Supervisor to Sign the “Stop DWI/Traffic Safety Programs” for 2011

Supervisor Booth said Craig Cherry submitted a proposed Agreement dated February 18, 2011, between the County of Orange and the Town of Newburgh for  STOP-DWI Program Services and a resolution authorizing this and any other additional STOP-DWI Program Services Agreements for the calendar year 2011for Supervisor Booth to execute.
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Resolution of Town Board Authorizing Execution and Delivery of Inter-Municipal Agreements Between the Town of Newburgh and the County of Orange for Calendar Year 2011 for Stop DWI Program Services. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

6.
RESOLUTION: Property Tax Levy Cap Bill


Supervisor Booth said the Senate has passed a Bill that will cap the tax levy for municipalities, school districts, special districts, fire districts and fire department budgets. The Town does not object to a cap on the tax rate, but does object to a cap that prohibits the Town from staying abreast of rising costs for retirement, workers compensation and health benefits. Supervisor Booth and the Town Accountant Jackie Calarco have prepared a resolution that incorporates the review of the Bill.    
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MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Resolution of Opposition to New York State Senate Bill S2706 Establishing Limitations upon Local Government Levies without providing State Mandate Relief. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

7.
BUILDING AND GROUNDS:


A.     Authorization to have Central Hudson Conduct an Energy Audit for   

                     the lighting in Town Hall, Old Town Hall and the Police Department


Supervisor Booth said Central Hudson is providing a program where they will conduct an energy audit on existing Town lighting. They will pay 70 percent 

of all lighting costs and the Town of Newburgh will be responsible for paying the remaining 30 percent which is covered under the Energy Policy Act approved by Congress. 

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to have Central Hudson conduct an energy audit for lighting in Town Hall, Old Town Hall and the Police Department. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


B.     Authorization for Supervisor to Sign Energy Efficiency and  


         Conservation Initiative Finance Grant

Supervisor Booth said this week the County has released over $700,000.00 for

the Energy Efficiency Block Grant. The grant is for installation of insulation, installation of efficient lighting, heating, venting and air conditioning and high efficiency shower faucet upgrades, weather sealing, the purchase and installation of Energy Star appliances, installation of solar powered appliances with improved efficiency and the replacement of windows and doors. Supervisor Booth said he contracted NYSERDA to do energy audits on all Town buildings. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to authorize Supervisor Booth to submit the Orange County Energy Efficiency Conservation Block Grant Municipal Partners Financial Incentives Grant Program for eight Town buildings for an amount of $121,378.00, and for solar lighting for Town parking lots for the amount of $298,133.00. The total grant money request from the County is $419,511.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

8.
ANIMAL CONTROL: Release and Discharge of Donation


Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh, said Jane Chertock has left her entire estate to charity. The Town of Newburgh Animal Control Department was left 16 ½ percent of the estate which totals $106,341.25. The accounting has been submitted to the Attorney General and they have signed off on the accounting as part of the process. A Release and Discharge of  Representative naming Wayne C. Booth as the Town Supervisor for the Town of Newburgh Animal Control and Shelter. 
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 MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to authorize Wayne C. Booth as the Town Supervisor for the Town of Newburgh Animal Control and Shelter to sign the Release and Discharge of Representative in the matter of the Estate of Jane Chertock, for the amount of $106,341.25. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

DISCUSSION: Councilman Piaquadio asked to have a letter of thanks sent to the family for the gift.
 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


Sue Ostrander, of Meadow Hill, asked if there were any stipulation on how the money can be spent.


Mr. Taylor said with the Town accepting the gift there is an implied designation of the funds for expenditure on Animal Control. This money can only be used in connection with Animal Control. 

9.
HIGHWAY: Heavy Equipment Rentals Bid


Supervisor Booth said the Town’s Highway Department occasionally does a particular job that requires special equipment that the Town does not own. It is cost effective for the Town to rent the equipment needed instead of purchasing it. The bid consists of five lots. They are as follows:


1. Earth Moving Construction Equipment


2. Tractors/Loaders Construction Equipment


3. Asphalt/Bituminous Construction Equipment  

4. Compacting Construction Equipment


5. Miscellaneous Construction Equipment 

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated February 18, 2011, submitted by Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to go out to bid for Heavy Equipment Rentals. The advertising and bid opening date will be coordinated between the Town Clerk and the Highway Superintendent. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

10.
TOWN CLERK: Board of Elections Bill


Town Clerk Zarutskie said on December 16, 2010 the Orange County Legislature approved a resolution to apportion and levy expenses against the cities and towns in the County of Orange to pay a portion of the September 14th Primary and November 2nd General Election expenses incurred by the County in 2010. The expenses to the Town of Newburgh amount to $51,516.50.  

Councilman Woolsey said this matter was discussed at a previous Audit Meeting and the Town Board decided to ask the Orange County Board of Elections for an itemized bill. The bill before us tonight is the same bill that was submitted at that Audit Meeting. 

Supervisor Booth said a request was made to the County for an itemized list. 


Councilman Piaquadio suggested that the Town send the letter back a second time stating the Town will only pay a bill with an itemized list.  


Councilwoman Greene said that the taxpayers are entitled to an itemized bill. 
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All of the Town Board members agreed that Town Clerk Zarutskie should send a letter back to the County asking for a breakdown of this bill.   

11.
CODE COMPLIANCE: Road Name


Supervisor Booth said there is a formal request from Vincent Doce Associates asking approval of one of the following road names for the Lands of Joseph Bonura. The property is located on North Plank Road (NYS Rte. 32). The three names they have submitted are as follows:

1. Mister B Way


2. Bistro Drive


3. Banquet Place. 


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request submitted by Gerald Canfield, Code Compliance Supervisor, to accept the road name of Banquet Place, Section 80, Block 5, Lot 10, 11.1 & 15.21, which is located in the Cronomer Valley Fire Department. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS & OTHER PRESENTATIONS


Councilman Woolsey said the Memorial Day Parade will be held on May 29th this year. Any group which is non political is invited to participate in the parade. 

Councilwoman Greene said the American Legion will have a corn beef and cabbage dinner Saturday, March 12th. Anyone interested can contact the American Legion Hall to make a reservation. 


Town Clerk Zarutskie announced the Town Clerk’s Office will be open on March 19th from 9:00 a.m. until noon.
13.
PUBLIC COMMENTS


Donna Casino, Cronk Road, said she has concerns with the negative impact the Peaceful Court Subdivision that is located next to her property and off of Cronk Road has on their property value. The water run off from the developed properties is causing jeopardy to their property. Ms. Casino said the underground cables have been disturbed in the area of the development. She has submitted complaints and FOILS for information on the project and has not received any responses back. Ms. Casino asked if a Public Hearing is scheduled for the development for the remaining six lots. Ms. Casino submitted pictures of the construction and asked if the Town has considered putting a temporary moratorium on new construction. There are also concerns with the speed that cars are traveling around the S curve on Cronk Road.

Supervisor Booth said he has answered several complaints that were submitted by the Casino’s. 

Mark Taylor said there could be legal consequences for the Town if they decided to put a moratorium on new construction. 


Town Clerk Zarutskie said he was not able to find any information on the February 18th FOIL that Ms. Casino’s submitted. He said he will ask Code Compliance to contact her tomorrow so she can examine the file of interest. 
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George Casino, Cronk Road, has concerns with what the developer is going to do with the remaining 20 to 25 acres that is at a higher elevation than their property and all of the water drains toward their house and Cronk Road. He asked what standards this developer has to adhere to. It is his opinion that the developer has not installed a proper ditch along the side of the road, and his property, to carry the run off of water.   

Sarann Giddens, Sharon Cosgrove, David Cosgrove, Mary Lancaster and Ralph Giddens, all from Meadow Hill, read letters and submitted them to the Town Board opposing the Golden Vista project. (See attached)


Cassius Pryce, Meadow Winds, asked if the Town Board can hold this project until another public hearing can be held to hear residents concerns. 


Supervisor Booth said in all probability a traffic study will have to be conducted and he will ask the Planning Board Chairman about the County recommendations. Mr. Booth said this project has been ongoing since 1999. 


Councilman Piaquadio said the original zoning for this property allows for this type of development. 

Zack Robinson, Meadow Winds, asked if there is precedence, in the Town of Newburgh, to set an injunction on this development to hold the project until a traffic study can be done to address residence concerns and find out what this development will do to surrounding property values. 

Mr. Taylor said there is a Condition of Rightness Law that has to be adhered to. He said the developer does not have Planning Board approval for this project which consists of 148 market units and 18 affordable units. The developer does have approval, but has not satisfied all of the conditions of the approval, for a 55 year plus residential project. 

Margaret Gaydos, Orange Lake, said she attended the March 3rd Planning Board Meeting where the Golden Vista Project was discussed. She commended the Planning Board for listening to all of the public concerns. It is her opinion that the public was disappointed because they thought they could do something about the project at that meeting. She asked the Board at what point in the developing process do the taxpayers and the residents of the Town have the opportunity to have an impact on a project. 

Mr. Taylor said the Planning Board has to make a recommendation on a project to the Town Board. The Town Board would then consider the authorization to the Planning Board to modify the zoning within certain limits. There were published agendas when the project appeared before the Planning Board. Mr. Taylor suggested to the Town Board to consider modifying the zoning for future cases as to when and how a recommendation is made to the Town Board.      

Ms. Gaydos asked if all developers who want to build in the residential areas of Town of Newburgh; have to follow the Town of Newburgh Landscape Architect’s design. 


Mr. Taylor said the Town Code does not specify that each residential lot has to be landscaped in a specific fashion. The Planning Board does have the authority to require a specific location and type of trees lining the streets and the placement of the proposed drainage improvement on a property. They can specify the criteria for existing stone walls, and preserving natural features and screenings.    
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Ms. Gaydos asked what company did the inspections on the eight Town buildings for the energy grant. She asked if the Heavy Equipment Rental Bid is in the Budget. 

Supervisor Booth said the energy audit was conducted through NYSERDA and the Daylight Savings Company did the inspections, which are located in Goshen, New York. Mr. Booth said there is a budget for rentals in the 2011 budget.   


Ms. Gaydos commended Commissioner Petrillo on the recent department face lift at the Recreation Building. She asked if the Town Board plans on replacing the Police Dogs that have been retired from the Police Department. 


Supervisor Booth said the Chief of Police has not yet made any recommendations on the replacement of the dogs. 


Ann Fisher, Balmville, said the Town Highway employees are kind, courteous and professional. She said they have done a great job this year with the snow removal in her area. Mrs. Fisher said the private snow removal vendors are not following the State and Town Codes for removing snow and suggested giving fines to the vendors violating the snow removal laws. She has a situation where snow is being plowed onto her front lawn and the beginning of her driveway by private vendors. She asked for Town support. Mrs. Fisher asked the local news paper to print an article with the Town’s snow removal code regulations.  


Supervisor Booth said the Town has been educating snow venders about the Town’s snow removal code. He asked Mrs. Fisher to give him the name of the offenders and he will have the Highway Department contact them to discuss the Town’s Code removing snow.   

Sue Ostrander, Meadow Hill, said she has lived in Meadow Hill for 20 years and asked if the Town takes a position on the continued developing going on in the Town. It is her opinion that the south side of the Town is top heavy with the developing and the traffic it is creating. 


Supervisor Booth said rezoning was addressed in the Comprehensive Plan which specifies where commercial and residential building can be done in the Town of Newburgh. The Town could be held liable if they dictate who can and cannot build in an area that is already zoned for a project. 

Ms. Ostrander asked how the Town will monitor the income level of the residents living in the Golden Vista affordable housing units. 

Supervisor Booth said he will find out the procedure and let Ms. Ostrander know. 


Donovan Martin, Meadow Winds, is concerned with the safety of the children in the school that is located next to the Golden Vista project. He asked what provision the Town will put in place for the schools safety. He also asked how the Town plans on accommodating the influx of children, from this project, to the classroom.  


Supervisor Booth said the Planning Board will address the screening and buffers for the school and that they will take that issue seriously. Mr. Booth said the school district will address the increase in the enrollment.


Bill Corbin, Fleetwood Drive, said he has videos of the meeting addressing the Town’s change in the project scope on his website. Mr. Corbin asked when this project was approved and if the Planning Board has an audio of their minutes.
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Mr. Taylor said the applicant originally applied in 1999 for a 188 unit age restricted 55 year plus project and was approved by the Planning Board in the year 2005. The present project is in the application stage and the Planning Board is considering the comments they have received from the public and the Orange County Planning Board for this project. 


Councilman Piaquadio said the Planning Board’s minutes are done by a stenographer and the minutes are available on line. 

Mr. Corbin suggested that the Town consider a contact e-mail list and suggested sending agendas out via e-mail. He said he could not access tonight’s agenda on the internet. Mr. Corbin said that the February 17, 2011, December 2, 2010 and May 9, 2009 Planning Board minutes are not on line.  


Town Clerk Zarutskie said he put the agenda on the internet on Friday, but he will look into it. 

Mr. Corbin asked the conditions of the Heavy Rental Bid and should the Town consider purchasing the equipment instead of renting it. 


Supervisor Booth said this bid prevents the Town from having to buy equipment that is only used occasional and it saves the Town hundreds or thousands of dollars. 

Mr. Corbin had questions on the February 16th Audit Meeting and asked to have items number 6 and 10 summarized for him, which Mr. Taylor did. 

Roseanne Smith, Orange Lake, said she was before the Town Board a few months ago with regards to the condition of a property located on Route 52 and Lakeside Road. She thanked the Town Board and Thomas Dubetsky, Safety Officer for the Town of Newburgh, for having the property cleaned up and ensuring that it remains clean. Ms. Smith suggested increasing the fine for dumping. 


Councilwoman Greene said the Town needs everyone to help with reporting offenders. She said if you see someone dumping to please contact the Police Department or the Supervisor’s Office. 

Supervisor Booth asked if there were any other questions. There were none. 

14.
EXECUTIVE SESSION: Animal Control (personnel matter)


MOTION was made at 9:21 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to go into Executive Session to make a decision as to who should fill the position of full time Animal Control Office. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 


Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


There is a memo dated March 7. 2011, submitted by Charlene Black, Administrative Aide, stating the following: “On Friday, March 4, 2011, the Town Board and Chief John Mahoney interviewed three individuals for the position of Full time Animal Control Officer. All three individuals are currently part time Animal Control Officers who are as follows:

                  Tracey Carvell


 Maureen Bellis


                   Chantel Haight
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The Town Board, on Monday March 7th, 2011, is to hold an Executive Session to decide which individual would be appointed to that position. The position would be a 35 hour a week position with all benefits and salary per the CSEA contract with a starting date of March 10, 2011.”


MOTION was made at 9:47 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to come out of Executive Session. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 


Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to hire Chantel Haight to fill the position of full time Animal Control Officer. Ms. Haight’s start date will be March 10, 2011 with a pay rate as per the CSEA Contract. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 


Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

15.
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 9:48 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 


Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 9:48 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

___________________________

_______________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
